


September 24, 2010

Mr. Todd Long

Director of Planning

Georgia Department of Transportation

One Georgia Center

600 West Peachtree NW

Atlanta, Georgia 30308

Re:
Draft Criteria for NE Georgia Regional Council Special Tax District

Dear Todd:

I am writing to provide comments on the Draft Criteria as it pertains to the counties outside the Metro Atlanta area, which your office recently issued. 

The efforts of you and your staff in developing the initial criteria and framework for the use of these important pennies is appreciated, as is the opportunity to share Athens-Clarke County’s (ACC) thoughts and aspirations. Several elements in your letter are worth noting: 

· Emphasis on the wise use of taxpayer dollars

· Timely delivery of projects approved by the voters

· Project selection aligned with existing plans and work programs

· Project selection with broad appeal to the diverse voters in the 12-county region

· Program areas that are broad and inclusive

· Consideration of multimodal projects including transit, bike and pedestrian needs 

We’d like to offer some suggestions for revisions to these criteria that will potentially assist us in developing a transportation network designed to provide the best value for taxpayer dollars while creating livable communities that are attractive for current and future residents. 

An important first step is to establish a clearly articulated vision for transportation in the state and regions: What does a well-designed, interconnected, effective and efficient transportation system accomplish? What steps are necessary to achieve that vision?

A set of guiding principles (performance measures) to answer the first question would include statements such as:

· Establish a strong network of inter-connected systems that reduces the need for single-occupancy vehicles.

· Provide for the efficient delivery of goods and services throughout the state, regions and communities, using multiple means of transportation, to aid in economic development.

· Encourage healthy communities by design, which includes an emphasis on clean air and water, walk ability, and aging in place.

· Reduce long-term maintenance costs for communities.

· Reduce air quality and water quality mitigation costs.

· Improve mobility and accessibility for all citizens, young to old, able-bodied to disabled, to ensure full participation in community life.

· Reduce household expenditures by considering the strong link between housing and transportation.

· Develop a system that integrates with land development patterns and existing/planned infrastructure, i.e. water, sewer, etc.

· Create performance goals that ensure projects are delivered on time and within budget.

From here a set of criteria can be created against which projects are evaluated. Questions such as the following would assist this process:

· Do the projects reduce the need for single-occupancy vehicles?

· Can goods and services be delivered more quickly, efficiently, and effectively?

· Is traffic congestion mitigated?

· Can air and water pollution be improved and ameliorated?

· Are communities healthier – reduced obesity, reduced air pollution, etc.?

· Have strong networks been developed to assist in greater mobility and accessibility?

· Can everyone travel with ease to take full advantage of community services and amenities?

· Are housing and transportation investments linked to allow for reduced household expenditures and increased opportunity for aging in place?

· Will maintenance costs be reduced due to less reliance on asphalt?

·  Are multiple modes of transportation included to provide citizens increased transportation choices?

· Are air and water quality mitigation costs reduced and greenhouse gas emissions mitigated?

· Are the projects reasonable and achievable within the 10-year timeframe?

Once a strong set of guiding principles and criteria are agreed upon by the roundtables, project selection can be achieved with a greater degree of success for consensus and acceptance by the voters. 

It is our contention that requiring us to develop a project list that fits into prescribed percentages of funding for various modes is not in the best interest of our community or the region as they unnecessarily tie the hands of the roundtable. Our desire is to create a system that works for all users rather than pigeon hole projects into a static formula that may, in the end, not achieve the goals embodied in the guiding principles (performance measures). 

Additionally, draft screening criteria for roadway and transit capital clearly favors roads while placing additional barriers to transit, which is evidenced by the use of only three screening criteria for roadways and nine draft screening criteria for transit. Given that all modes of transportation serve the same goals, it is reasonable to expect that every option shares equal standing.

In summary, funding percentages and draft screening criteria should provide for maximum flexibility and a balance between roadway and other capital projects that best meets the guiding principles (performance measures). 

We’d  also like to offer suggestions regarding transit operations and maintenance and the bike/pedestrian category referred to as non-motorized.

ACC has enjoyed a robust transit system since 1976, which includes Athens Transit and UGA Transit. As the second largest transit system in Georgia, enjoying yearly ridership over the 1 million mark, we believe opportunities exist to expand this service in ways that link people to job centers and educational opportunities or one development corridor to another. Major thoroughfares, currently experiencing high rates of congestion, could also benefit from efficient transit services. Therefore, we would suggest the criteria for Transit Operations provide greater flexibility in designing a system that could potentially reach a greater number of individuals who would benefit from this transportation choice.

Lastly, ACC continues to invest in a transportation framework that addresses pedestrian safety and bicycle accessibility. We find ourselves in good company with other cities around the country also making significant investments in these kinds of projects.  Using the term non-motorized does not clearly translate, in the minds of voters, bicycle and pedestrian projects so we suggest a change in verbiage. We also suggest that the current target range for this category communicate its importance to achieving a multi-modal system that improves choices and mobility for all citizens of the region.

In the 12-county region, Athens-Clarke County is the smallest county in landmass with the highest density in population. As the region’s MSA, our population swells daily due to an in and out migration that changes depending on various circumstances. Multiple modes of transportation are employed including roads, transit, bicycle lanes, sidewalks, and trails as we strive for an interconnected system of choices. We have active rail lines and an airport. It’s also important to note that Athens-Clarke is awaiting a decision regarding its non-attainment status; therefore, air quality mitigation is of utmost importance. Our NPDES II permit, requiring ACC to meet water quality standards, reflects a high concentration of impervious surfaces that are the result of a largely built out environment. A project list must be suited to this unique and dynamic set of complexities if it is going to win voter approval. 

I am enclosing the sections of the Athens-Clarke County’s Guiding Principles from the 2000 Comprehensive Land Use Plan and its successor document approved in 2008 that address transportation and mobility in hopes this will give you a clear sense of our community’s vision.

In closing, let me again offer thanks for the good work and thought that went into the Draft Criteria and for the opportunity afforded us, as well as others, to provide comments. We hope you will consider our recommended changes, provided in a spirit of cooperation, as an avenue for improving and strengthening the criteria. 

On behalf of Athens-Clarke County, we thank you.

Sincerely,

Heidi Davison

Mayor

cc:
Athens-Clarke County Commissioners


Manager Alan Reddish


Deputy Manager Bob Snipes


Assistant Manager Richard White


Transportation & Public Works Director David Clark


Planning Director Brad Griffin


Transit Director Butch McDuffie

Encl.
ACC Guiding Principles
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